Finance Committee Asbury First United Methodist Church July 28, 2025

Meeting Minutes

Present: Deb Bullock-Smith, Michelle Bogue-Trost, Angie Burch, Paul Campbell, Jim Connell, Tim Mahan, John Ormsbee, Dawn Riedy, Joe Stankaitis, Scott Turner, Mark Wright

Meeting called to order at 5:30 pm.

Paul shared a devotion.

Approval of Meeting Minutes

Motion to approve June 23 Minutes (no corrections). Motion by Jim, seconded by Scott. Approved unanimously.

Second Mile Giving Update

The congregation's response to the 2025 General Budget deficit was generous and prompt. Second Mile Giving pledges and unpledged giving to date total \$224,600, exceeding our goal of \$200,000. Of this total, \$158,078 (79 gifts) have been received as of July 26. The reforecast 2025 General Budget is now fully funded.

Team and Committee Updates

- Senior Minister (Michelle)- Work with the Generosity Team is in progress
- Governing Board (Tim)- No July meeting; Financial Sustainability Task Force is meeting Aug 1
- Generosity Team (Joe)- Team met and is establishing a Stewardship timeline for the fall; team also sent thank you notes for Second Mile gifts
- Legacy Giving Team- No update
- Audit Team (Scott)- Team has not met; 2023 audit is ongoing with no known issues
- Investment Committee- No update
- Facilities & Custodial Budget Team (Jim)- Tess Doerner has volunteered to assist. Jim is reviewing several years of expenses data. See additional notes under 2026 Budget Planning below.
- Property Stewardship Committee (Paul)- Paul shared information about a thermostats issue, including remediation options. Boiler of concern may be repairable rather than needing replacement.
- PPRC Committee (Michelle)- Working on a 2026 staffing strategy and budget
- Outreach Committee (Dawn)- Outreach leadership has started working on a 2026 budget; Pat Dupont will be leading the subgroup working to secure more non-member support and pledges

Review of June Income & Expenses

- General Budget- see detailed June Income & Expenses on last page of Minutes; no concerns; year to date unpledged income is lower than last year, but overall contribution income (pledged + unpledged) is strong; excellent response to Second Mile Giving appeal as noted above
- COC Budget- income on target; expenses below budget; no concerns

Budgets Lookback Review

Dawn recently completed a 10-year comprehensive review of Asbury's budgets (2015-2025), based on Power Church financial data. The next portion of the meeting was spent reviewing the findings and trends identified in this report.

Key takeaways:

- For a number of years General Budget expenses outpaced General Budget regular income (e.g. pledged and unpledged giving, endowment interest draws, property usage) resulting in a chronic structural deficit, as evidenced by a decline in unrestricted equity (and the cash balance) of the General Budget Fund
- In recent years the General Budget structural deficit was masked by one-time income (e.g. COVID relief dollars and other one-time gifts totaling \$625,488), and by shifting approximately \$300,000 in expenses from the General Budget to the new COC Budget in 2023; other contributors likely included pandemic disruptions, coupled with the transition to a new governance model
- Starting with a giving campaign in late 2022/early 2023, COC donor-restricted gifts have become a new source of income to

- support the COC Budget (now a fully allocated budget)
- All-campus non-personnel facilities & custodial expenses have grown more rapidly than any other expense category
- Moving forward, all budgets need to focus on repeatable, sustainable income sources

Cash Balances Review

Background information shared with the Committee:

Asbury uses a fund accounting system to ensure all dollars received are used for their intended purposes. The following funds' cash balances are tracked separately, but held as cash assets in a single checking account:

- General Budget Fund (1A)
- COC Budget Fund (2A)
- COC Reserve Funds (2B)
- Off-Budget Other Restricted Funds (4A)
- Off-Budget Columbarium Funds (4B)
- Capital Improvement Fund (7A)
- Capital Campaigns Fund (8A, currently no appreciable cash balance)
- Endowments Fund (9A, no appreciable cash balance)

The total cash available in all of these funds- the **Aggregate Cash Balance**- represents the total cash dollars available in Asbury's checking account to fund ongoing operations (e.g. pay bills) at any point in time.

Because of the chronic General Budget structural deficit described above, the General Budget Fund has had a negative cash balance since May 2023 (and at various times prior to 2023). For this reason, the General Budget Fund has been dependent on temporary loans from the other Funds (2A-7A) while awaiting the arrival each month of new income. This strategy is a common practice for nonprofits, and the **Aggregate Cash Balance** has been sufficient to make this feasible.

With the transfer of two large bequests from Off-Budget Other Restricted Funds to the Endowment Fund (still assets but no longer cash), return of a Dental Grant to the granting agency (approximately \$50,000) and the expenditure of \$200,000 in accumulated Columbarium Funds (as intended, for construction of the Columbarium), within the next few months the total cash available in Funds 2A-7A will no longer be able to compensate for the negative General Budget Fund cash balance. We therefore need to find an additional source of cash to bolster the **Aggregate Cash Balance**. Importantly, this situation is in the context of a now fully funded reforecast 2025 General Budget and plans to ensure a balanced 2026 budget. Said differently, we have sufficient budgeted income to cover all of our expenses- the need is for adequate cash-on-hand to ensure payroll and bills can be paid promptly over the variable time budgeted income is received.

Although the General Budget Fund has a negative cash balance, it holds a significant asset, a \$155,500 interfund loan, currently owed to the General Budget Fund (1A) by the Capital Campaigns Fund (8A). This interfund loan was made in 2012 at a time when the General Budget Fund had significant cash surpluses. This debt represents the 1050 roof replacement (prior to 2012), a capital project that was not part of either the A Time To Build (ATTB) or Better Together (BT) Capital Campaigns. The current plan is for this interfund loan to be paid off when Asbury receives a known charitable remainder trust (CRT).

Based on this background information, several options for bolstering the **Aggregate Cash Balance** were discussed, including intermittent use of Asbury's line of credit to smooth out cashflows and calling in the interfund loan described above.

Motion to recommend to the Governing Board the following actions to stabilize cash balances:

- That the obligation for the \$155,500 capital project debt be transferred from the Capital Campaigns Fund (8A) to the Capital Improvement Fund (7A) where it actually belongs
- That a comparable amount of the CRT asset be transferred from the Capital Campaigns Fund (8A) to the Capital Improvement Fund (7A), thereby preserving the Capital Improvement Fund's total equity
- That the lender for the interfund loan be transferred from the General Budget Fund (1A) to the Endowment Fund (9A), resulting in a cash transfer of \$155,500 from the Endowment Fund to the General Budget Fund
- That the Endowment Fund (9A) loan to the Capital Improvement Fund (7A) be with interest- with the interest rate and terms to be determined by the Investment Committee
- That the Capital Improvement Fund (7A) will be responsible for interest payments to the Endowment Fund (9A)
- That the interfund loan from the Endowment Fund to the Capital Improvement Fund be paid off when the CRT is received

Motion by Joe, seconded by Jim. The motion passed unanimously.

This recommendation will next be reviewed by the Financial Sustainability Task Force (Aug 1) and the Investment Committee (Aug 7), in preparation for the Governing Board Meeting on Aug 11. Wendy Featherstone, PSC Chair, is aware of this proposal.

2026 Budget Planning

COC Budget

Dawn will send a Finance Committee memo (previously emailed to Finance Committee members for review) to Pat DuPont, COC Director, and Diana Carter, Outreach Committee Chair, outlining guidelines for 2026 COC Budget preparation. COC budget preparation is the responsibility of the COC Director and the Outreach Committee. Expectations about transparency, ministries engagement, co-responsibilities of the Finance Committee, assumptions to be used for projecting 2026 expenses and expectations around garnering COC pledges and other income are outlined in this memo. A draft COC Budget needs to then be submitted to the Finance Committee (no later than Oct 1) for review and approval.

Facilities & Custodial Budget (General & COC Budgets)

Dawn has met with Jim Connell, Deb Bullock-Smith, John Ormsbee and the Property Stewardship Committee (PSC) to discuss how to address escalating non-personnel facilities & custodial expenses. After many years of 4-5% annual cost increases, expenses jumped 27% from 2023-2024 and other 41% from 2024 (actual) to 2025 (reforecast budget). Performance to budget also needs improvement (these expenses have been over-budget by 19-36% each year since 2022). The working plan is for Jim (and his TBD team) to work with Deb and John to focus on utilities and janitorial/maintenance supply expenditures, opportunities for cost savings and a realistic 2026 budget, including parsing out the supply expenses attributable to the Daycare. In turn, the PSC (Wendy Featherstone & Paul Campbell) has been asked to take a lead in working with Deb and John to re-evaluate all campus maintenance contracts- starting with a zero-based budget for 2026- in an effort to reduce costs in this area- in tandem with developing a better process for managing uncovered maintenance/repairs.

General Budget

The Committee started reviewing a high-level, first-pass draft budget proposal. Both income and expenses assumptions need additional review and vetting. This discussion will be continued at the August meeting.

The meeting was closed in prayer at 7:10 pm. Our next meetings are August 25 and Sept 22.

Respectfully submitted by Dawn Riedy